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Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association  
Business Meeting Minutes  

September 3, 2015 
 

1. Call to Order 
Vice President Baskett called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association meeting to order at 
9:00 a.m. at Puyallup Library located at 324 Meridian Ave, WA.  There were 43 people in 
attendance according to the sign in sheet (copy attached). 
 

2. Flag Salute 
Chief Wright led the flag salute and welcomed everyone to Central Pierce.  Thanked 
everyone for attending today.  Cups with fair tickets are available for everyone.  CP has been 
busy this summer and wants to thank pretty much everyone here for sending people to help 
out, etc.  Appreciates all the help. 
 

3. Approval of Minutes 
It was moved by Pat Donovan and seconded by Lloyd Christianson to approve the June 4, 
2015 meeting minutes as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.   
 

4. Treasurer’s Report  
Treasurer Bob Vellias presented the Treasurer’s Report (copy attached).  Beginning balance 
was $10,510.83, revenues of $0.15, expenses of $0.00 for an Ending balance of $10,510.98.  
EMS Account had a beginning balance of $7,080.71, revenues of $0.00, expenses of $0.00 
and an ending balance of $7,080.71 for a Grand Total Account Balance of $17,591.69.  It 
was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  MOTION 
CARRIED.   
 

5. Correspondence 
Nothing received.    
 

6. Guest Speaker – PC Assessor Treasurer Mike Lonergan and Kim Fleshman    
Vice President Ryan Baskett introduced and welcomed PC Assessor Treasurer Mike 
Lonergan.  Thanked everyone for all you do.  Kim is the levy clerk (business cards 
distributed).  Looks toward customers and collects funds for.  Distributed hand out, see 
attached.  100+ different taxing jurisdictions.  Some taxes are collected county-wide.  
Everyone has property tax, not all States have sales tax and/or income tax.  Sound Transit 
going to vote to get some of property tax.  They already receive some from Gas Tax, Sales 
Tax, Motor Vehicle tax, etc.  Doesn’t feel appropriate for them to also receive from property 
tax as well.  State School tax likely to become larger.  More going to education, puts the 
squeeze on everyone.  Likely going to be more and more resistance from voters.  Executive 
Management meeting was held yesterday morning.  Budget and Finance Director stated 
sales tax projection, which is volatile, over projected this year.  Pointed out good to have 
property tax which is more stable.  Permitted additions to property and/or new construction 
is picking up.  This year over 1.2 billion dollars in new construction in the County this year.  
2/3 residential.  Approximately 1 ½ % added to the County.  Back side of handout is actual 



Page 2 PC Fire Chiefs Association Minutes 
September 3, 2015 

 

increases of residential properties in each of Fire Districts.  Average of 5.5% overall increase.  
Anderson Island only one that dropped 2.4%.  6.5% county-wide increase.  Commercial 
activity slowly coming back at 2.5%.  Heading in the right direction which increases tax base.  
1/6 of the County physically look at properties every year.  About half way through now for 
this year.  Re-value every property in the County every year.  Still looks like we are trending 
upward.  Turned floor over to Kim and what her process is and where she’s at in the process.  
Special thank you to all of you and all of your employees – lives in the middle of where 
Sunrise fire and Ikea fire was, appreciates all you and your employees do.  Online tutorial 
link for levy workshop (see handout).  Many Fire Districts limited at maximum rate – 
dependent on what value of District does.  Every year in September sends out highest lawful 
calculation worksheet.  Cities and Towns need to make sure reporting permits to them.  Many 
do so electronically.  Resolution or Ordinance states how much allowed.  Levy Certification 
is total regular levy, excess levy and/or EMS levy by November 30th and what is used for 
calculations.  Will contact District if there is additional revenue for amended Levy Certificate.  
This is done in December.  The Association thanked Mike Lonergan and Kim for their 
presentation. 
 

7. Unfinished Business 
A.  Mutual Aid Agreements –  President Sagers reminded everyone to approve these with 

their Boards, Councils, etc. and return a copy to Denise.  So far only 6 have been returned 
leaving 15 that have not been returned yet. 
 

B. Agricultural Rezone (ARL) Update – Bob Vellias gave an update. 
 

8. New Business 
None. 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS - Detailed: 
 

9. Audit Committee - DORMANT 
 

10. Banquet/Awards Committee  
Todd reported – other venues unable to match what had been paying.  Going to be at the 
same place.  Changing up the process a little based on the surveys that came back.  Social 
portion will be longer to be able to connect, etc.  Awards portion will be shorter.  Looking at 
entertainment, not sure if that will be a possibility or not.  Another survey item was the cost, 
which currently covers the cost.  Biggest thing from the survey was to have more social time. 
 

11. Nominations Committee 
Keith Wright reported everyone currently serving on the Board is willing to remain.  If anyone 
is interested in running for a position, he will be sending an email out.  Committee members 
are himself and John Burgess, needs one more committee member. 
 

12. UASI Committee 
Pat McElligot reported no activity.  
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13. Emergency Management Committee 
Guy Allen reported it has been busy this year (see handouts) snapshot as of September 1st 
what the current complex fires are.  Other handout is a log he created for County / Region / 
State Mobilizations for 2015.  Enhances necessity for people to attend the pre-season 
meeting held in June, which will most likely be moved to May with the season starting earlier.  
Some issues ran into this year – Type 1 Engine being sent over with non-red carded 
individuals.  Looking to coordinate a guidance process for billing process.  Had at one point 
6 brush, 6 type 1, 3 tenders, 5 strike team members and IMT members all deployed at one 
time.  Pierce County has been busy.  Don’t have any information on Alder Lake Fire – Garry 
Olson stated has one tender on it.  Forest Service is running that fire.  Busier than normal 
year.   
 

14. Impact/Mitigation Fee Committee 
Bob Vellias reported no report. 
 

15.  CISM Committee 
No representative present.  President Sagers stated looking for someone to be on this to 
work with the Chaplaincy.  Pat McElligott thought Chris Gilbraith was going to be involved.  
Will check and report back. 
 
DIVISION REPORTS - Detailed: 
 

16. EMS 
Russ McCallion reported protocols should be updated and released in first quarter of next 
year.  Need to look at better ways in future to do updates.   Flu season is approaching.  CDC 
changed recommendation for vaccinating kids – no longer use live virus – same vaccine as 
everyone else.  Sept 1st new billing starts – ICD10 for billing Medicare and Medicaid.  What 
this means for us is demanding more specificity as to why patient was treated, etc.  Will need 
to step up our game on documenting more appropriately and better narratives in reports so 
we don’t lose revenue.  Community Paramedics moving forward with state-wide ad hoc 
group.  Collaborative process in WA State.  Already working on some programs in the county.  
Need to be careful and deliberate with what we do.   
 
Todd reported Divert continues to be a problem.  Back in 2008 when at its worst, 20% down 
to 0.8% dramatic effect.  Steadily creeping up over the last 2 years to 6% and even closer to 
10% now.  A lot of factors associated with – census with hospital ERs is up higher than the 
6% - more patients going to the hospital.  We’ve exhausted many abilities in ER to relieve 
that – nurses in triage area, etc.  Running into problems in other areas.  The key to making 
all of that happen back in 2008 was a letter from Dr. Waffle that this can’t happen, and will 
go to a no divert status, etc.  Also had decision makers at the meeting.  Bringing Dr. Waffle 
back into the committee.  Will continue working on this issue and change the make-up of the 
committee.   
 
Certificate of Need by Multicare?  Todd stated there will be some emergent beds – building 
a new facility for that – 3-4 years down the road before that happens.  Not just mental health 
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– it is a strain on our resources.  Divert problem is not just because of that, so many more 
people going to the ED.  Russ McCallion stated also aging population utilizing medicine more. 
 
Rural Metro AMR merger, Falk is also in the County.  In a relatively good position here.  
Creekmore reported DuPont’s average of 3 transports has gone up to 14 transports due to 
availability of Falk. 
 

16 A. Metro Training 
Doug Walker reported a couple of updates in July finished up 2 days of quarterly joint training 
drill.  Thanked everyone for participation.  All 3 shifts got to see same building drilled in.  
Great successes.  Have not met with ops group to discuss specific lessons learned yet.  Next 
quarter drill will be hosted by CPFR.  Chief Mason has info on Officer Training Academy they 
have been working on.  Mason reported working on developing a Training Officer Academy 
– core list of classes, subject matter they feel is important.  Handout distributed.  Still looking 
at conceptual on how the program will work.  Have looked at King County program.  Next 
step is narrowing classes down and then looking at instructors and validate instructors.  
Progressing and hoping to have ready for 2017. 
 

16 B. Training – TEW Training/Exercise 
No representative present.  Judd – dormant since last round of funds. 
 

16 C. Training – TEW Equipment 
 No representative present. 
 

17. Fire and Life Safety 
Ed Hrivnak introduced Ray Cochran from City of Puyallup Building and Planning.  Kudos to 
DEM for being proactive for education process with wildland interface fires.  25 acres Emerald 
Ridge fire used their draft for getting evacuation notices out.  Working on final draft, a lot of 
collaboration.  One of things learned on after action – don’t have enough PIO’s.  Have a 
South Sound PIO group – just to help manage the flow of information.  First fire = Emerald 
Ridge fire and then few weeks later = Sunrise fire.  When naming a fire, have learned that 
the name should be named based on the communities impacted – i.e. Emerald Ridge fire 
should have been named Lipoma Firs.  So it makes sense to the residents and doesn’t create 
confusion in the media, etc.  Swan Creek fire was appropriately named.   
 
Warner, self and Ray getting info from Legislators, State, etc. regarding wildand urban 
interface concerns, issues, etc.  2012 adopted and left up to local jurisdictions to adopt and 
enforce.  It’s out there and been approved.  In light of fires and weather predictions, should 
look at and see what is appropriate for our jurisdictions.  Warner stated another issue is 
pressure from politicians regarding fireworks bans, etc.  More to come on that.   
 

18. Logistics 
Steve Richards reported their last meeting discussed joint RFPs, have not met through the 
summer.   
  

19. Operations 
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Ed Goodlet stated nothing to report.  Tac Ops manual under review by Training.  Hopefully 
adopt in the next month or two. 
 

20. Volunteer Services  
No representative present. 
 

21. Good of the Order 
President Sagers welcomed EPFR Chief Bud Backer.  Also, Chief Vellias is now the official 
Fire Chief in Eatonville. 
 
Keith Wright reported the State Chiefs working legislatively as well on the fireworks 
issues/concerns.  Warner Webb stated he wants to work in partnership with State Chiefs.   
 
Keith Wright reported GEMT update funding measure coming.  Healthcare is working on the 
State Plan Amendment (SPA).  They are hiring a person to manage that program which is 
good news.  Should have SPA in the next 2 to 3 months.  Could take a year with the Feds or 
so.  Email updates will be coming. 
 
PCSORT meeting following this meeting. 
 
Alan Predmore reported the PC IMT teams deployed a few times – Emerald Ridge Fire and 
Okanogan County on 20th or 21st for 9 days.  PC Type 3 IMT is being used and building a 
high level of competence and good reputation.  Couple meetings ago Jim Sharp talked about 
negotiation of contracts for fire protection with state facilities – model contract and fee 
structure – if municipal fire department 9 cents per square foot, and fire district = 18 cents 
per square foot.  Process is going on.  Association of WA Cities and State Chiefs are working 
on this as well.  Not just DSHS facilities – any state facility, which will affect everyone.   
 

22. Adjournment 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:20 a.m. 

  
Submitted by: 
Denise Menge 
Recording Secretary  
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2015 Meeting Schedule: 
Jan. 8, 2015 (1st is a Holiday) – General – Tacoma FD – 2124 Marshall Ave. 
Feb. 5, 2015 – Business - Graham Fire & Rescue – 23014 70th Ave E 
March 5, 2015 – General –Buckley Fire Department – 611 So. Division 
April 2, 2015 – Business – Browns Point / Dash Point –  
May 7, 2015 – General – Orting Valley Fire & Rescue – 401 Washington Ave SE 
June 4, 2015 – Business – East Pierce Fire & Rescue – 18421 Veterans Memorial Dr. 
July 2, 2015 – NO MEETING 
Aug. 6, 2015 – NO MEETING 
Sept. 3, 2015 – Business - CPFR hosting @ Puyallup Library 324 So Meridian 
Oct. 1, 2015 – General – Gig Harbor – 10222 Bujacich Rd NW 
Nov. 5, 2015 – Business – WPFR – 5000 Steilacoom Blvd SW 
Dec. 3, 2015 – NO MEETING – ANNUAL BANQUET 
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